

      Great Abington Parish Council

Clerk: Mrs. PM Harper
17 Lewis Crescent, Great Abington, Cambridge CB21 6AG

 
A meeting of Great Abington Parish Council was held on Monday 17th September 2018, in the meeting room at the Institute, Great Abington.
Those present at the meeting were: Mr Bernie Talbot (Chairman), Mrs Gaynor Farrant, Mr Tony Orgee, Miss Louise Patten, Mrs Liz Sainsbury, Mrs Pennie Zimmern, Paula Harper (Clerk) and one member of the public. 


Meeting started at 7.15pm

47. Open Forum
A parishioner had been told she was trespassing by a farmer when walking on the barren field between the field gate on Pampisford Road and the disused railway that runs parallel to this road. Action Bernie Talbot to speak to  Gavin Davidson (agent for the landowner) about whether this land is owned by him and then reply to the parishioner.
Complaints were made about the condition of the road outside the bungalow at Moorefield because the road seems to have sunk – action Henry Batchelor to speak to the Highway Dept to see if they can get the work repaired by the developers. Action Clerk to contact Nicola Burden at the Highway Dept about the Pampisford Road subsiding near the development (photos from Gaynor Farrant). 
48. Apologies – Jane Bowen sent her apologies.
49. Do any Councillors have interests to declare in the items to be discussed during the meeting? Has the Clerk granted any dispensations under section 33 (1) of the Localism Act on the basis is set out under section 33(2)? No interests were declared or dispensations requested. 
50. Approval of minutes- The Council approved the minutes from the meetings on 21st May,18th June and 16th July, which were signed by the chairman.  

51. Report from County Councillors and District Councillor Henry Batchelor -a report had been circulated to councillors
The Local Liaison Forum had been held. The planned resurfacing work on the A1307 between Horseheath and Haverhill had been put back a week. The work would take place after 8pm with a 40mph limit from 24th September. The planning committee had refused permission for a new incinerator at the landfill site in Waterbeach.
52. Report from District Councillor John Batchelor -a report had been circulated to councilors.
The Local Plan had been approved by the planning inspector so the District Council’s planning policy was scheduled to be approved by the council.  As the council had the required 5 year land supply they would be able to resist further development outside village envelopes.
Local Liaison Forum (LLF) – Over the next three years work would to be carried out on the A1307.
This year there would be extra work on the cycleway to Babraham Road and smart traffic lights outside the Village College. There are plans to reduce the carriage way to single lane outside Dalehead Foods with the second lane used as to gain access to this business. After this turning the second lane would become a bus lane. Additional work was required to work up the scheme for the Hildersham crossroads 
Of the three schemes put forward one scheme got most support in the public consultation. The original plan to have no right turn at the top of Linton High Street, was not popular, but detailed plans were being developed to move the pedestrian lights to enable cars to get out of the High Street.

53. Finance
a) Income – £127 bus trip income

b) Income and Expenditure against budget emailed to councillors on 12.09.18. There were no questions.
c) Bank balances as at 31st August 2018: 
Community Account - £4,218.51
      Business Interest - £26,195.78

      Active Saver Account (s106 funds) – £40,840.85

d) The Council authorised the payments in the table below by a proposal from Gaynor Farrant which was seconded by Liz Sainsbury, and was supported by all councillors.
e) Bank transfers between accounts: on 14/09/18 - £11,904 from Active Saver a/c to Community a/c for the ex-VAT cost of new fence to be funded from the section 106 funds in this a/c & £4,000 from Business Premium a/c to Community a/c to cover invoices. The Council authorised the two transfers above by a proposal from Bernie Talbot which was seconded by Tony Orgee, and was supported by all councillors.

Payment to be authorised by councillors:

	101171
	Majestic Garden Services
	Grass cut 18/07/18
	£78.00

	101172
	Paula Harper  
	Aug & Sept pay – new tax code 
	£534.04

	101173
	Paula Harper  
	Stationery – memory sticks, folders and dividers
	£47.56

	101174
	Abington Institute
	Hall hire -April - June
	£140.00

	101175
	Majestic Garden Services
	Grass cut 24/08/18
	£78.00

	101176
	Hildersham Parochial Church Council
	Parish Nurse donation, 3rd of 3 donations
	£500.00

	101177
	Fenland Leisure Products Ltd
	New fencing around the children’s play area
	£14,284.80

Section 106

	101178
	Masons Tree Contractors
	Tree work in churchyard
	£216.00


f) The Finance working group had met on 03.09.18.; memory sticks exchanged at meeting.
g) The Clerk was authorised to spend £9.99 on renewing the Norton anti-virus software by a proposal from Liz Sainsbury which was seconded by Pennie Zimmern and supported by all councillors.

h) The 2016 version of Financial Regulations (FR) had been circulated to councillors. Does the council wish to adopt this version at the November meeting? Action: Clerk to circulate paper copies of the FR to Louise Patten and Liz Sainsbury. The Clerk had spoken with Ian Dewar from CAPALC about whether the Finance Group should be included within the FR and he said as it had no authority and could only make recommendations to the council, it should not. The council agreed to continue with the Finance Group making recommendations rather than forming a Finance Committee; cheques needed to be routinely signed just before or at council meetings for non-routine expenditure. Action Clerk to make a list of routine payments made by the council for the next meeting. 
54. Risk Register
a) A provisional version of the risk register had been circulated to councillors.  On the draft scheme actions were required when text was highlighted red, it included a policy for the retention of paper records. Action Clerk: to purchase plastic archive boxes to store council records in the roof-space of the Institute and to find out if the councils insurance covers the council for business continuity. 
Action Louise Patten to circulate a sample Risk Assessment to councillors as it was agreed that these should be created for annual events such as the village clean ups and the bus trip.
The council agreed to create a contingency plan to cover the clerk’s absence. Action Clerk: Email job description and specification for the clerk’s role to all councillors. 
55. Actions from the last meeting 
a) Update on path repairs by Highway Dept. including the footpath between Chalky Road and Pampisford Road. Highway Officer, Nicola Burden said the County Council would be looking into the ownership of this footpath, that the local householder had claimed was part of their property. Despite this, the repairs had been completed to the path.  
b) Meeting with Highway Officer to discuss getting cross hatchings painted at the Granta Park roundabout and to indicate the entrances to North and South Road at the Newmarket Road junction. Bernie Talbot and Jane Bowen had met with Nicola Burden and Josh Rutherford at the Highway Depot. They explained that a boxed junction required lots of consultation while white ‘Keep Clear’ signs were quicker but would require road closure and a traffic order (c.£4,000); the work would need to be done on a Sunday which would increase the cost to approx. £5,000. Bernie Talbot had emailed Granta Park and TWI advising them about the possible closure of the roundabout to put in ‘Keep Clear’ signs and he received support for the idea. A ‘parish lead highway improvement’ form was supplied by Josh to councilors, which could also include improvements to the entrances to the South and North Road. At these two junctions the carriageway was too narrow for cross-hatchings, so the council could request that the Highway Dept came up with a scheme. Louise Patten proposed the council go ahead with completing the ‘parish lead highway improvement’ form for the changes to the roundabout, the entrances to North and South Road and the reduction of the speed limit in the village (request for advice on the area of speed limit), as it would incur one charge; this was seconded by Liz Sainsbury with the support of all councilors.  A traffic regulation order would be required to install double-yellow lines on the High Street by Moorefield, to stop parking on the path/road, which requires consultation, which can lead to the project failing. Louise Patten suggested the residents be consulted about drivers parking on the path. Louise Patten proposed the council pay the £500.00 fee for the ‘parish lead highway improvement’ form to be submitted, which was seconded by Gaynor Farrant with the support of all councilors. Action: Tony Ogree to complete the form which would be submitted by the Clerk.
c) PCSO Wiseman was unable to attend the meeting; he advised the council to communicate concerns about police station closures to the Police and Crime Commissioner for Cambridgeshire, Jason Ablewhite. 

d) The footpath between South and North Road has been checked by Bernie Talbot and the clerk and was fully accessible to pedestrians. 
e) Letter about overgrown trees and path sent to Mr and Mr Treanor. The Clerk had written a letter to the landowners recently.
56. Planning amendments to the Linton Road development to change the size of the fruit trees and the type of surface in the play area.
a) The cost of this amendment was discussed. Any amendment would need to be submitted by the developer, Hill. Action: Bernie Talbot to contact Hill about the amendments required. Bernie Talbot proposed the council pay up to £1000 to get the planning application amended, which was seconded by Liz Sainsbury, with the support of all councillors.
57. Name for the development off Linton Road -Lark Rise?

a) 3C Shared Services has contacted the council on behalf of SCDC with the proposed name of Lark Rise. Pennie Zimmern proposed the name ‘Larkfield’ be proposed for the new development, which was seconded by Bernie Talbot, with the support of all councillors.
58. Items raised by councillors 

a) Concern that the old coach road, from Bourn bridge road to Granta park has been blocked off. Bernie Talbot explained that the path had plant equipment parked on it as an unauthorised temporary measure and it was believed this would be removed soon. The matter would be dealt with by Little Abington Parish Council. 
b) Suggestion that the council purchase a collapsible wheelchair for coach trips. It was agreed that the wheelchair kept at the Institute could be used if required.
c) Ownership of the path from the top of the High Street to Chalky road. Discussed earlier in the meeting under item 55a.
d) Fence on the boundary of the cricket field alongside the river. This fence seems to be collapsing but as it was installed to stop balls going into the river, rather than to keep people safe, it was agreed that it was a cricket club matter.
e) Parking on the path outside Moorefield. Discussed earlier in the meeting under item 55b.
f) David Pimblett to lead on investigating creating a tree sculpture from the Water Board’s tree. Bernie Talbot had been contacted by tree sculptor and had put him in contact with Mr Pimblett. 
g) Installing warning signs near the Linton Road development. The developers were in discussions with the District Council about signage for development traffic and the access roads to be used.
59. Planning
a) The Planning Enforcement Officer has replied saying that there will be a planning application amendment (retrospectively) for the additional windows on the new dwelling on South Road.

b) Parish Council recommendations:

S/2407/18/FL – Mr & Mrs S. Mcdonnell & I. Fitzgerald O’Connor , 3 Strawberry Farm, Pampisford Road – two storey extension. 

Parish Council recommended approval on 25.07.18

S/1921/18/DC - Proposed 45 dwellings on Linton Road -Discharge of conditions 16 (Surface water drainage) and 17 (Foul water drainage) for permission S/3543/16/FL

Parish Council made no recommendation on 25.07.18

S/2505/18/FL - Mr & Mrs Fabien, 57 North Road - single storey extension

Parish Council recommended approval on 25.07.18

S/3162/18/FL Mr & Mrs Keane, 5 Moorefield Close - single storey extension
Parish Council recommended approval on 29.08.18

S/3031/18/FL – Mrs V. Alda, 92 High Street - internal alterations and additional windows and doors

Parish Council recommended approval on 29.08.18

S/2544/18/FL – ARCC Innovations, New House Farm- extension to offices to provide cafeteria, reception and waiting area.

Parish Council recommended approval on 13.08.18

c) District Council decisions:

S/2381/18/FL – Mr J.Tilley,45 North Road  - convert existing house into domestic garage. 

Parish Council recommended refusal on 16.07.18

District Council refused this application on 21.08.18

S/2371/18/FL- Mr & Mrs Treanor, The Coach House, Abington Lodge – convert coach house into residential accommodation with parking and garden. 

Parish Council recommended approval on 16.07.18

District Council approved the application on 22.08.18

S/1937/18/FL – Mr & Mrs Krylander, 76 High Street – change pitch of garage roof, increase height of walls to suit installation of solar panels.  
Parish Council recommended approval on 16.07.18

District Council approved the application on 07.08.18

S/2179/18/FL – Baldock  - single storey extension.

Parish Council recommended approval on 16.07.18

District Council approved the application on 01.08.18

  60. Report from the recreation Ground Committee
	             a) Update – A new committee member had been recruited, the internal audit was to be  
             undertaken by Mike Gutteridge, quotes for trees to replace the fallen one had been sought and a
             new picnic bench and bench had been installed. Investigation were being made into how the 
             MUGA could be improved and a RoSPA safety report had been received, with no cause for 
             concerns highlighted. The new fence around the play area was reported to be excellent.
             61. Correspondence 

             a) Parish Nurse scheme – request from Keith Day to update the council about the scheme. He 
             was unable you attend this meeting but would attend the November meeting. 

             b) Email from Highway Officer about ownership of the footpath between Pampisford Road and 
             Chalky Road when repairs were about to be done. Discussed earlier in the meeting under item 
             55a.
            c) Email about facebook entry concerning the council’s agendas and minutes on the website.  
            The missing draft minutes had been added. 
            d) Resident concerned about overgrown hedge on Pampisford Road reducing driver visibility on 
             the bend after the speed sign. Clerk had contacted the landowner who was getting it cut back. 
            e) Noticeboard quotes – action: Clerk. 
            f) New tax code for Clerk from HMRC which will mean less tax will be required.
             62. Items for the next meeting’s agenda on 19th November: Parish Nurse update, Budget and 
             Financial Regulations.

              Meeting closed at 9.16pm 
           

	  

	



